MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
June 6, 2014

THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, JUNE 6, 2014, BEGINNING AT 9:01 A.M., WITH
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA PRESIDING.

CHAIR BAISA: Will the regular meeting of the Maui County Council please come to order.
Today is Friday, June 6, 2014, and it is just about a minute after nine o'clock. Good
morning everyone and welcome to the meeting.
Mr. Clerk, would you please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS ELEANORA COCHRAN, S. STACY
CRIVELLO, DONALD S. GUZMAN, G. RIKI HOKAMA,
MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B. WHITE, VICE-CHAIR
ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER DONALD G. COUCH JR.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JOSIAH K. NISHITA: Madam Chair, there are eight Members
present and one Member excused. A quorum is present to conduct the business of
the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
And now we'll have some opening remarks from Councilmember Mike Victorino.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Michael P. Victorino.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
If everyone would please rise and join me in saying the Pledge of Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the Pledge
of Allegiance.

CHAIR BAISA: Before we proceed with today's agenda, may I please request that
everyone silence your cellphones or other noisemaking devices. Decorum in the
chamber shall be maintained at all times.
Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with the presentation of testimony
on ceremonial resolutions. We have received four requests from individuals who
have signed up to testify in the Council chamber.
The first person to testify in the chamber is Kelly Pearson, testifying on the
ceremonial resolution. She will be followed by Dave Jorgensen.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Pearson. Good morning.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS. KELLY PEARSON, BOYS AND GIRLS CLUBS OF MAUI:
Good morning, Council Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And, and congratulations.
MS. PEARSON: Thank you so much.
CHAIR BAISA: It was good news to read.
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MS. PEARSON: Thank you. Good morning, Councilmembers. First of all, I want to say
congratulations. The reason why we're here today, congratulations to our Mason
Aquino and his, his parents Precious and Leonard Rodrigues, who are also in the
audience. I want to also thank our board members who are here this morning. And,
just, just tell you on behalf of Boys & Girls Clubs of Maui, I want to thank you for
recognizing Mason this morning.
At the Boys & Girls Clubs, you know, recognition is a big component about what, of
what we do, because it, it reassures our young people that we believe in them and
that we know that they will reach all of their dreams and goals. So, this morning is
very important, not only for Boys & Girls Clubs, but more importantly for Mason. And,
and as you know, we'll recognize him this morning. He is our Boys & Girls Clubs of
Maui and the State of Hawaii Boys & Girls Clubs "Youth of the Year" 2014. Get a
little emotional; this is, like I said, it's really important what you're doing for us this
morning. We, we, we watched Mason grow from a young little boy, to now a fine
young man.
And, it's important that you know, it's because of the funding and the resources that
you, as Councilmembers and the entire County of Maui have given us. And, just
believe that at the Boys & Girls Clubs we have a lot of more Mason's. We have
4,000 plus Mason's out there, with all kinds of difference like, like Councilmember
Victorino said this morning, our young people have a lot of challenges. So, I want to
thank you again for this time this morning. And, and ask you that we continue to be
partners in supporting the kids of Maui. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Members. Thank you. Members, any need for clarification?
Seeing none, Kelly, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify in the chamber is Dave Jorgensen.
He will be followed by Denise Key.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. DAVE JORGENSEN, BOYS AND GIRLS CLUBS OF MAUI:
Good morning, Chair Baisa, Councilmembers, and staff. My name is Dave
Jorgensen, I'm the President of the Board of the Boys & Girls Clubs of Maui.
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And really, I just want to echo what Kelly said first that we are so grateful to the
Council, and to the County of Maui, and to the community at large for the support we
get in, in helping us do our programs. We are so proud of Mason and everything he's
been able to accomplish, and everything he's going to accomplish.
And, I know some of you know this but the, the Boys & Girls Clubs of Maui have a
history of, of essentially mostly winning all the youth of the year competitions in
Hawaii. We've done very well since we've been on the board. I mean Lopaka
Mattos, Aaron Soriano, Mason Aquino; these are fine, fine young men.
And, we, you know, we certainly can't take all the credit; his parents deserve an
enormous amount of credit. But, the Club, the staff, have done a phenomenal job.
It's unfortunate Colin's not here. Colin Hanlon certainly deserves an enormous
thanks and congratulations for being the leader of this organization.
On behalf of the Board, we are so happy that we have Kelly Pearson as our, our new
CPO, and we again are, are so grateful and thank you for the support you have
provided the Clubs over the years. And, that, that's all, I'm here to say is thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Jorgensen. Any comments, Members? Seeing none, thank
you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Denise Key. She will be followed
by Kelly King.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. DENISE KEY:
Good morning and mahalo. And, congratulations Mason, very cool.
I am, as the coordinator of the Maui Hemp History Week, I request and support the
resolution recognizing the Fifth Annual National Hemp History Week. It is a
celebration of a plant that was once called "the Divine Plant" for all the reasons
stated in the well-drafted proposed resolution.
This week, June 2 through 8, is about education and stimulating thoughts and
conversations about the products we might produce while also encouraging
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community leaders to learn and think about environmental and economic
possibilities.
I can personally tell you the excitement that it brings to our homebuilders, architects,
farmers, artists and to the everyday individual, both young and old. And they think of
the possibilities that industrial hemp plant offers, and it's contagious.
I wanted to bring one product in show and tell. And in particular, which is called
Hemperete. Just pass that around. How do I do?
Just this one product is naturally mold, mildew, insect resistant, termite resistant, and
fire retardant.
So, with the passage of the industrial hemp Bill SB2175 for research, individuals and
companies are already putting together plans on creating opportunities to use hemp
on island that can produce and reduce the need for import and be more selfsustaining while also being very conscious to restore health and vitality to our aina,
our ocean, ohana, and economy.
Your support of this resolution will serve as an encouragement to the people of Maui
and the future. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none,
thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Kelly King. Following Kelly King's
testimony, we will check in with our District Offices.

MS. KELLY KING:
Aloha, Councilmembers. Thank you for hearing this resolution. First of all, as a
former Board of Education member I, I also want to recognize Mason and thank the
Boys & Girls Club because you guys have certainly done a lot to address the needs
of the young kids in, on, on the island of Maui.
I sent the testimony in yesterday but I'm going to go ahead and read it because it was
kind of late. And, I also have some other comments following that.
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But, Pacific Biodiesel Technologies is who I'm here to represent today as the Vice
President, and we support the resolution recognizing the Fifth Annual National Hemp
History Week.
In the recent passage of Senate Bill 2175 at the legislative session, the State of
Hawaii indicated its support for potential local hemp cultivation. The two-year
remediation and biofuel crop pilot program established by this statute will help our
State to glean some of the information needed to determine the best growing
conditions, the phytoremediation effects on our lands, and the sustainability of hemp
oil for biofuel. That's what was stated in the bill but it actually will go, I believe, far
beyond that.
It's important for leaders in the, in the County of Maui to show support as well, and,
this resolution to me and to a lot of the people in the community is the first step to
show that support. It's, it, years ago, industrial hemp was erroneously declared a
narcotic and placed on Schedule I by the Federal government, and it was made
illegal to cultivate in the U.S. Now it is incumbent upon government to show its
support and bring back this important crop as an option for local farmers. And, there
is movement in the Federal government that, to legalize. I, I personally believe from
the people I've been working with on, in, on the Federal side that hemp will become
legal to grow in the U.S. in the next two to three years; the movement is that close.
Hawaii can and should be at the forefront of the hemp industry. It offers incredible
promise to rural America and many Mauians concerned about the future of
agriculture here support the legalization of hemp. In fact, many of us are already
searching for ways to support the production of hemp products on Maui even before
it becomes legal to cultivate. There are over 25,000 products that can be developed
from the hemp plant and the U.S. is currently the largest importer of hemp products,
but it's illegal to grow it here. We get a lot, we get most of the hemp products here
from Canada and China.
According to Dr. Bronner of Dr. Bronner's Magic Soap, "Overall the market for hemp
fiber and seed products at retail in the U.S. is over $450 million annually". And, he
added that, "sadly, because hemp has been caught up in this nation's irrational
marijuana prohibition laws, not a penny of that money goes to farmers in the U.S.".
That was two years ago when he made that statement and hemp, the hemp market is
even bigger today.
In fact, today the recent reports a couple of months ago about the U.S. potentially
importing hemp from the Ukraine to help its economy. So, we're recognizing the
value of that even before we're making it legal to grow.
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We believe eventually that when hemp is, is legalized nationwide, Hawaii is the ideal
place to grow this crop and, and it's got incredible potential for soil remediation, food,
fuel, building materials, clothing, skin care products, etc. We appreciate your
consideration and urge you to, to vote in favor of this resolution.
And I, I wanted to say just a couple of quick things. One is that the most high profile
person I personally know who supports the legalization of hemp is Jim Woolsey,
who's the ex-director of the CIA. And, you know, he, he wanted, he actually was
trying to make a commercial to support the legalization of hemp. So, I think it's pretty
well known now and, by most people that this is not, this is a different plant from
marijuana. It's, it's, you know, the time has come to allow people to grow this plant.
So, thank you for your support. And, if you have any questions.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, sorry Chair; real quick.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh yes, yes, Ms. Cochran go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Um yea, thank, thank you Chair, and thank you Ms. King
for being here. Did, so do you know whether hemp is, can be produced here
successfully? I mean weather wise, climate wise?
MS. KING: Well, they're actually, you know, because I have a lot of connections with
people, like one of my good friends is Doug Fine who wrote the book "Hemp Bound".
And, Michael Bowman, who's been lobbying at the Federal level in DC for
legalization of hemp. And, so that, there's a man named David West who's been
growing hemp in other countries, and he actually has identified the species that can
grow very well in Hawaii. So, we know there are species that can grow here.
You know, the, I think the statements that were made recently by HC&S and I've, I've
emailed Lee Jakeway about this, have to do with whether or not hemp is suitable for
what they're looking for, for, for what HC&S is intending for and not necessarily the
development of some of these other products that can be made from it.
But, we try to make put it into our, Pacific Biodiesel has a, was running a three year
military biofuel crop project on Oahu and I had a meeting with our military sponsors
from the Army Corp of Engineers who came out from Illinois. I asked them if we
could put some hemp into this project. And I got about a ten minute lecture on how
great hemp is; how wonderful it was, how important it was to the U.S. after, in the,
during the war efforts because Kentucky grew so much hemp for rope because we
were cut off by our, from our supply in Russia. And, he said, yes put hemp in there.
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And when I went to look into what, back then a year and a half ago, back then what it
would have taken to grow hemp. You know, our project, getting a permit from the,
the DEA would've taken, we had to put a ten foot fence around the entire crop with
razor wire at the top of it. We had to have 24/7 surveillance of the crop so that, you
know, they could see what was going on any minute of the day. And we had to have
locking, we had to have locking storage for any seeds. So, the money that we were
using was Federal government money, and I didn't want to spend it on those kinds of
issues. So, they, they understood but the point is that, that the military understands
the importance of hemp and supports it, and understands the difference between
hemp and marijuana.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, thank you very much.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you.
MS. KING: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Lanai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first
testifier on ceremonial resolutions.
MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and
there is no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier on ceremonial
resolutions.
MS. ELLA ALCON: Good morning. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Nana Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier on ceremonial
resolutions.
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MS. THERESA VALDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Theresa Valdez at the Hana
District Office and we have no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you. Madam, Madam Chair, there are no further
individuals signed up to testify in the Council chamber nor the District Offices. Shall
we close testimony on ceremonial resolutions?
CHAIR BAISA: Chair will give one last opportunity. If you'd like to testify on the ceremonial
resolution and have not already done so, please come forward.
Seeing none, Members, without objection, Chair will close testimony on ceremonial
resolutions.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, so ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with ceremonial resolutions.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO.
14-63
CONGRATULATING MASON MAKANA NAI AQUINO,
HAWAII'S 2014 BOYS & GIRLS CLUBS
"YOUTH OF THE YEAR"
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
ENTITLED "CONGRATULATING MASON MAKANA NAI
AQUINO, HAWAII'S 2014 BOYS & GIRLS CLUB 'YOUTH OF
THE YEAR'.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. May I ask the Clerk to read the
resolution in its entirety?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, please.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I, I would like to personally congratulate
Mason Aquino. I, I, he recently, as well as making the, this great accomplishment for
"Youth of the Year", he also graduated a couple weeks ago from Baldwin High
School.
When you hear, Chair, when you hear his story it's quite amazing and it's very
inspirational. It's almost like a beacon of hope. Everybody in, everybody has their
struggles in life and everybody has problems. And when you, when you see and
hear his story, you realize that failure is only postponed success. And, he is one of
those individuals that has taken failure and has turned it around into a very
successful and inspirational attempt to improve our, our community.
I also would like to thank this Council for supporting the Boys & Girls Club because
for every Mason that we produce and, or at least the Boys & Girls help out, adds to
our community in, in our future. So, again I'd like to congratulate the Boys & Girls
Club for such a, in, nourishing environment to bring forth an outstanding individual.
And, good luck to Mason as he competes in the Pacific Regional Competition. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman. Members, any further, any further congratulations
or comments you'd like to make?
Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, and I also would like to
echo my congratulatory message to Mason. Again, he is an inspiration to all young
people that, like Mr. Guzman mentioned, you know that failure is a track to success;
that you can see incredibly hardships in front of you and yet rise above it.
So, as I said earlier in my talk today, this is another young person that the rest of
Maui, our youth can look upon as a real beacon; a model to follow. And I would hope
that Mason; you continue on your track, congratulations to you and your parents.
Remember, always stay close to your family because your family is your constant.
And of course, the Boys & Girls Club is your second ohana, so that will never, never
leave you either. Congratulations.
Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Any further comments? Chair would just like to offer my congratulations and again
wish you all the best on the national. We're pretty sure you'll be bringing home
another honor to Maui. But even if you don't, we're very, very proud of you and the
whole the State of Hawaii is very proud of you.
And, we also want to thank the boys club, the Boys & Girls Club for all the work that
you do. It was really interesting the other morning to read that Colin was leaving, but
I am very comfortable knowing that Kelly's been right there ready to move in. So, all
the best to all of you and thank you.
Any further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Couch.
Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I'd like to call Mason to come to the floor
to, to receive our congratulations. We have a special Kukui nuts lei to give to you.
And, Kukui is Hawaii's State tree, which holds a special place of honor; as a source
of medicine, food, dye, clothe, and canoe products, but most especially as it actually
is a spiritual source of light and, light and enlightenment.
Mason, you wear this lei, let us wear this lei at the regional competition as you move
forward to the national level. It will symbolize the people of Maui County and the
State as you progress forward in life. And, and may it also serve as an inspiration, as
a source of strength and enlightenment. Mason please come down to the floor to
receive your lei. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, shall we join him at the podium?
Please proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair. Chair, thank you. I'd also like to have this
opportunity to have Mason share his story with the Council and our public at large. I
also wanted to give him the resolution as well, and congratulate him. Thank you.
MR. MAKANA AQUINO: Okay I'll just share my speech then. Imagine being six years old
and wondering if you'll get to eat when you get home from school. Imagine seeing
your parents, I'm sorry, imagine, oh man I didn't practice, I'm so sorry. Imagine being
six years old and wondering if you'll get to eat when you get home from school.
Imagine seeing your parents use drugs but you can't say anything to anyone for fear
of being beaten. Aloha, my name is Mason Aquino and this was, and this was my
life.
Today many people see me as a fun loving person with a great attitude towards life.
But yet, most of them don't know of the dark childhood that I survived. From the age
of six to eight, I was beaten and abused by my mom's boyfriend. The taste of blood
in my mouth was a regular occurrence. Being extremely hungry was also a regular
pain and it hurt. My mom would sell our food stamps for drug money and I
sometimes had to eat spoiled rice just to stop that pain. I'm sorry.
These experiences were hard for me, but I finally felt hope at age 10 when I moved
from Oahu to Maui with my dad. Needing a place to put me while he went to work,
my dad signed me up with the Boys & Girls Clubs of Maui and my life became better.
But, unfortunately, at age 13 my dad fell back into his drug and alcohol addictions,
and my life became crazy again.
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But this time my life seemed bearable because I had the support of my Boys & Girls
Club. After about a few years with my dad, after about a few years with my dad, he
finally told me I was, that we were being evicted and I had to find a place to live
without him. In fear and desperation, I shared this with my Boys & Girls Club and I
immediately got their support. I was placed into a great foster home, and now my life
is better than ever. I'm sorry.
Even throughout this craziness, there are many things that I am proud of. I have just
recently graduated Baldwin High School and now I am looking forward to college. I'm
a member of a church and I love going there. I'm sorry. I forgot my whole speech.
The end of my speech is, I was once a six-year-old child without hope for the future,
but now I am a 17-year-old young man with no longer the need to imagine happiness
because this is my life. And I'm grateful and honored to be here, and this is just the
beginning of the bright future that I am going to have. Thank you.
I'm sorry. I'm sorry, I didn't expect to speak. But, I would just like to thank everybody
here for their support; all the Councilmembers and my, my family, and the Board of
Directors. And, I'd just like to express my gratitude by saying thank you for all your
support, and I, and I just appreciate you guys a lot. So, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mason and thank you Member Guzman. We all send our, our
love with you. And, don't worry about the speech, okay. We know that you'll be letter
perfect when you get to national.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 14-63.

RESOLUTION
NO.
14-64
RECOGNIZING THE FIFTH ANNUAL
NATIONAL INDUSTRIAL HEMP HISTORY WEEK
JUNE 2 — 8, 2014
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I, I MOVE TO ADOPT RESOLUTION "RECOGNIZING THE
FIFTH ANNUAL NATIONAL INDUSTRIAL HEMP HISTORY
WEEK JUNE 2 - 8, 2014".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. May I ask the Clerk to read the
resolution in its entirety please?
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Mr. Clerk, please.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
BEFORE WE PROCEED TO FURTHER DISCUSSION, I
WOULD LIKE TO MOVE FOR AN AMENDMENT TO AMEND
THE SECOND "WHEREAS" ON PAGE 2, THE WORDING "NO
ELEMENT" TO BE DELETED AND TO BE REPLACED WITH
"INSIGNIFICANT TRACES".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. This amendment is just a purely, just a
correction in terms of the language.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion of the amendment? Seeing none, all those in favor
say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", Mr. Couch.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I, I believe that this is an important
resolution in, in terms of supporting a new type of crop in Hawaii. Recently the, on
April 30, 2014, Governor Abercrombie signed the Industrial Hemp Bill into law, which
provides for an industrial hemp research project to be conducted at the University of
Hawaii. This was a historical day for Hawaii as we joined 22 other States across the
nation in making the production of industrial hemp a reality for our country's
agricultural industries.
But Chair we, we have to have a distinction between what marijuana is and what
hemp is. It's two, two very different, although coming from the same family line of, of
plant species, they are two different distinctions. Hemp has very minimal amounts of
traces of the illegal product that is in, in marijuana.
And, it's such a travesty in our American history as I recall that Henry Ford used
hemp for a prototype car to replace metal. And it was found out that it was in fact
stronger than steel. It was a political maneuvers that, that actually did away with the,
the production of hemp to make way for the industrial revolution for the production of
plastics and, and steel in this nation. It was this political maneuvering that, that
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displaced or moved people from the agricultural industries in the south that was one
of the most productive areas in, in the nation in, in growing hemp; move those people
to the rural, I mean, excuse me, to the urban areas to work in the manufacturing
industry.
So, because of the similarity of the look between hemp and marijuana, it, it, this type
of industrial change or political maneuvering basically outlawed or passed laws to
prevent the, the growing of hemp.
And, if used today, if we can just go out and educate our population and, and, and
our community; if you, if we can use hemp today and grow it successfully here in
Hawaii, it is a, it has a potential to counter our fossil fuel challenges and all the other
problems associated with carbonization and the emissions into our atmosphere. So,
I would ask my colleagues to support this resolution today. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Guzman.
Is there anyone who will be receiving the, the resolution?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes, oh sorry, if you could come down; let's see who's,
Kelly, sorry. Can we have Ms. Kelly King, could come down and receive
congratulations on the resolution?
CHAIR BAISA: Members, shall we join them at the podium?
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MS. KELLY KING: Denise Key is also here. I think she was the one that actually requested
the resolution.
CHAIR BAISA: Please proceed, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I would like to ask Denise Key and
Ms. Kelly King to say a few words as they receive the, the resolution today. Thank
you.
MS. DENISE KEY: I actually, being at the tables this past week, I wanted to share how
exciting it was, especially with Mason here which really touched me about our youth
and how knowledgeable they are and excited about the opportunity that hemp will
bring. So, that's really all I wanted to share is that we're in such good hands with our
youth and the idea of this product being able to be available here on island and the
economy that it will help to boost and bolster here, so.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. KELLY KING: Aloha and mahalo. Just wanted to also follow up and let you know that
I'm working on putting, organizing a workshop that will bring experts from the
mainland; a friend of mine who wrote the book "Hemp Bound". And we can, it will,
there'll be a lot of information on where we're at federally and statewide with the
legality of hemp. There'll also be people who have actually designed houses for
hemp, house designs for hemperete and somebody who's actually built houses out of
hemperete. And, so I think it'll be really informative.
I encourage you all to try to attend this, and, I'll, I'll be sending you a special
invitation. But, this is a way to try to kick start the, the idea of hemp production even
before we get the chance to grow it and give Maui a little bit of a head start on the
hemp economy that is coming. So, thank you all for your support.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Thank you, ladies and thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Mr. Clerk shall we proceed?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 14-64.
Madam Chair, proceeding with the presentation of testimony on agenda items. We
have established limited telephone interactive communication that enables
individuals from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai to provide testimony from our District
Offices.
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Individuals who wish to offer testimony from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, should now
sign up with District Office staff. Individuals who wish to offer testimony in the
chamber, please sign up at the desk located in the eighth floor lobby just outside of
the chamber door. Testimony at all locations is limited to the items listed on today's
agenda.
Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier is allowed to testify for up to three
minutes with one minute to conclude if requested. When testifying, please state your
name and the name of any organization you represent.
Hana Office, please introduce your first testifier.
MS. VALDEZ: We have no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, please introduce your first testifier.
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, please introduce your first testifier.
MS. ELLA ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you. Madam Chair, we have received four individuals
who have signed up to testify in the Council chamber. The first person to testify in
the chamber is Lloyd Fischel, testifying on County Communication 14-138. He will be
followed by Jim Smith.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Good morning, Mr. Fischel.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. LLOYD FISCHEL (testifying on County Communication 14-138):
Good morning. Good morning. Speaking to the process here and we're handed,
handed the Island Plan, the legality, head spinning, attempting to work through it.
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Some worked hard over time here to improve disparagingly bankrupt legislation. And
a few have been promoters acting as minions to ideology and power. In our system,
we follow the law, not ideology.
The Council makes law one week and seeks to amend it the next week. Law is not
opinion. After many people brought forward testimony that the Implementation
Program is deficient in many instances and internally inconsistent with existing law, it
was still passed. By passing the, the law, the Council continues to step outside of
our legal structure valuing a self-imposed deadline against our democratic way of
governing.
I refer you to Charter Section 8-8.5 and Maui County Code 2.80. Since you are
considering amendments to the Implementation Program, please send to Committee
the following proposed amendment.
This does not mean I condone or support the plan or the program, only attempting to
save Maui from corruption. Today is the birthday of Tsunesaburo Makiguchi who
was arrested as a "Thought Criminal" for supporting democratic values over ideology
in militaristic Japan.
And I am proud today to propose this amendment to Section 7.3.5-Action 2, Land
Use. The current language goes against our Charter and reads, "Update the Maui
Island Plan land use designations with each update of the General Plan." The
proposed language that I am asking you to send to committee, "Update the Maui
Island Plan land use designation and zoning maps with each update of a Community
Plan land use boundary made as part of the General Plan decennial update."
Now is the time for you too to be an inspiration as we saw this morning, an
inspiration; an inspiration for truth and justice upholding the rule of law. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any need for clarification?
MR. FISCHEL: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Jim Smith, testifying on County
Communications 14-140, 14-141, and Bills 37 and 38. Mr. Smith will be followed by
Rosemary Robbins.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. JIM SMITH [testifying on County Communication Nos. 14-140 and 14-141; and Bill
Nos. 37 (2014) and 38 (2014)1:
Madam Chair, Members of the Council. Member Carroll, nice to have you back.
You know, I read a couple of things. One was a recent June 1 Viewpoint from the
Chair. In the beginning of the Viewpoint had a quote from a man named Ziegler, a
man named Ziegler. And the quote was that basically discussion, it's in fact, it is
decisions without a deadline is a meaningless discussion, okay. Now that is
inappropriate as it relates to deliberation because we can have a discussion in a bar,
but here it's a deliberation and that means there's principle involved. And that means
a deadline is not as important as the principle.
At your last meeting, four Members voted against amending, okay, the Island Plan
Implementation Program. Two of those Members today are presenting amendments
to the Implementation Program, okay. That doesn't make sense, okay. This is what
we have to look at, okay.
D-day was not a dream. The detention of Japanese on, in camps on Maui was not a
dream. That was governance by fear or greed, okay. That's not our political system.
That's not how you and I function together cause I have a vote, okay. And that
means you need to make sure it's right and wrong.
And now you have four resolutions taking to the Planning Committee amendments to
a bill you adopted. Well, what does that mean about that legislation? It means
you've changed the structure. Law doesn't matter. It's a discussion, it's a document
and this is reflected time and again from this Administration because they don't want
to be blamed. And so they shift to you affirmation of their wrongdoing by the idea
that you're wrong. And you got to admit it by changing the law, which changes
constantly.
This first testimony was in relation to the communication from the Chair, which had to
do with timelines, okay, and how important they are, okay. And we have to recognize
that there are more important things in this chamber. And the most important thing is
right and wrong, okay.
Now I would like to address the county communication from Mr. Couch, which is
14-141, okay. And, Mr. Couch brings to you three separate amendments and he's
the Chair of the Committee, the Planning Committee. He was the Chair that brought
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this out and said it was finished. And now he has three amendments when he could
have stopped it last time. Or he could have stopped it before by going forward and
asking for time to do it. And why he didn't is an ideological question, which I won't
address.
If you look at this, and you'll see this number 2 and number 3 of this particular
transmittal, he talks about implementation mechanism section. He wants to make
sure the documents and such are, are, there's a mechanism to this type of thing.
But, what we do is we have law, okay. And it says we regulate, and this is what's
right and this is what's wrong. And when you have a mechanism, you have a
different political structure. It's just like discussion versus deliberation.
It's just like document which is the Planning Director on May 25, wrote a Viewpoint in
which he states, basically its documents, policy documents. And he doesn't
distinguish between an act of our government as law in a document, okay. And that,
okay, is a different political structure. And that's what they're operating on and that's
why I hope you'll stay strong.
I ask that you not send any of these proposed amendments to the Planning
Committee; file them. If there's a problem after you've done your due diligence, it will
come up, okay. We'll continue to bump our heads, to turn in circles. When you get
six community plan advisory committees on Maui going around, and round, and
round, and you have to take each one of them up. You can do that, you know, and
we'll have another 20 years, and then we'll do another director recommended
change, and then we'll see what happens.
The easy way to do this is to say the island plan boundaries do not get implemented
until the community plans are adopted. That's it, simple, done. Change this stupid
urban growth boundary stuff to a recommendation. One time, done.
Instead the ideology is there, greed, greed, fear, fear, and the ideology of right and
wrong, we stand together, okay, disappears. Be strong please. Don't send any of
these recommendations. Face up to the fact that the only change in that plan that
needs to be made is to make the community plans whole again. And that means the
boundaries have to stay intact to be in compliance with our Charter; simple, simple,
simple. Not a box, in a box, in a box, which is where this Mayor and his
Administration is. And they get the paycheck and they go home, but not you. It's our
ideology; you, us, same, common, easy to understand. Be strong. We stand
together, we don't stand alone. Please. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any need to clarify Mr. Smith's testimony?
Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Smith.
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MR. SMITH: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Rosemary Robbins, testifying on
County Communications 14-142 and 143, and Bills 31, 32, 33, 34, and 35. She will
be followed by Terry! Vend
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. ROSEMARY ROBBINS [testifying on County Communication Nos. 14-142 and 14-143;
Bill Nos. 31 (2014), 32 (2014), 33 (2014), 34 (2014), and 35 (2014)1:
Breathe, those are much lumped together. Good morning, everybody. Hooray for
our kids; just wonderful.
I'd like to begin this morning on page 3 of our agenda for today, number 14-142, this
and 143 have both been brought to our attention today by Councilman, Member
Guzman, thank you. And, certainly this is a gift to everybody. It gets written plain
and simple. Do the pono thing; refrain from not doing the pono thing. Just put in
simple terms; think before you act. If the act is not pono, don't do it. That goes for
me, for all of us. If it's, if declining to act when the action is pono, do it; simple.
Sort of covering the sins of omission and sins of commission that we've heard over
our lifetime and prior to our lifetime. And I was thinking of what we did this morning
with the Boys & Girls Clubs in our forefront. Lord Baden-Powell, you and I were both
Girl Scouts, and Boy Scouting also, watchword, be prepared, do your homework,
listen to your elders, listen to your youth that are not yet jaded. This is for me too, so
I don't mean to be speaking at anybody. And just do the right thing. And with these
County Communications 142 and 143, it's written out there what, what it means and
what the penalties may be for doing otherwise. So, sometimes that's an incentive to
people because I don't want to go down that lane, look what's going to happen at the
end of it.
So, and the previous speaker mentioned the Charter. Thank you again for those of
you who put this Charter together for the 13 Edition, 2013. I went back and got a
hold of the 1983 one; it was like a trip down memory lane, it was wonderful. I thank
the folks who had put that together too. And it says clearly in here that even the
appearance, even the appearance of doing non-pono is not acceptable. So, thank
you for having gotten that in writing, and hopefully you'll implement this today.
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Okay, and then over to the second and final reading on the ordinance. These bills, I
was here for that hearing beforehand and there was testimony from this podium that
mentioned that Federal money that comes to the State that gets divvied up by the
State coming out to the counties where water is concerned have specific
requirements, specific date to start, and specific reminders of the fact that we're
competing with everybody else so we better have our paperwork in order before we
go and do that. And these ones were dealing with water.
And you likely saw within this past couple of weeks that there was a reminder in the
Maui News and in the Star Advertiser that colorant put into the injection wells over on
the west side showed up in the ocean. Injection wells not being the thing that we
ought to be doing in order to respect the land and the ocean because that is mixed
with potable water en route, yikes. Okay, thank you. So, that previous testimony, I'm
presuming some of that's going to be brought up today when you folks do that
consideration.
And then the last one was in terms of voter registration. I happened into the seventh
floor office the other day and it was a zoo; a wonderful zoo. All sorts of people in
there with questions being asked. Personnel, as per usual were wonderful giving out
the information.
And I picked up a deal in the Star Advertiser the other day that talked about this is
yeo many years after 1964 for the Federal legislation for voting rights in the State of
Mississippi. It's just now in a new millennium. They are being provided actually free
picture ID's which for, until up to now meant if you didn't have one you didn't qualify
to vote, even though you'd been living there and paying taxes, etc. So, we're not the
only ones who are behind the eight ball in some aspects. And we're definitely ahead
of the eight ball in front of many.
So, thank you for doing your due diligence. And just know that the community wants
you to be your best and inspire them to be their best. They promise to follow that.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none,
thank you.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Terryl Vencl, testifying on Bill 37.
She will be followed by Dick Mayer.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. TERRYL VENCL, MAUI VISITORS BUREAU (testifying on Bill No. 37 (2014):
Aloha, Madam Chair, Councilmembers. Welcome back Councilmember Carroll. I'm
here today because I missed some of the waning hours of the budget and I would
certainly be remiss if I didn't express my deepest gratitude, for not just your support
of the Maui Visitors Bureau, but of this entire County. And, I've been here many
years, I know how you, hard you work during those budget sessions and I just
wanted to be here to express my deepest gratitude and mahalo for everything that
you do.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none,
thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Dick Mayer, testifying on the
Minutes of April 22, 2014, County Communications 14-138, 139, 140, and 141.
Mr. Mayer is the last individual who has signed up to testify in the Council chamber.
CHAIR BAISA: Before Mr. Mayer starts, if there's anyone else in the chamber who'd like to
testify I'd appreciate it if you would sign up.
Please proceed.

MR. DICK MAYER (testifying on Minutes of April 22, 2014, County Communication
Nos. 14-138, 14-139, 14-140, and 14-141:
Thank you, Chair. And, and welcome back Bob; nice to see you sitting here.
I'd like to just mention one thing on the, your last item on your agenda today deal,
dealing with Kihei High School. In your last meeting you said in your minutes they'll
be notice that you would want to make sure that the highway is not going to be a
barrier to students getting across that highway. I would urge you to add to your bill
today a resolution if possible or an amendment to it or, or, or just a statement that

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 6, 2014
Page 25

you will transmit to the Board of Education, to the, excuse me, Department of
Education a, some kind of a statement that expresses what you said in your minutes
but, which they will never see, that you want under pass under that highway so
students will be able to cross that highway safely. It's not in your bill right now and I
think that's very important for the people of South Maui.
Now to the items that are on the agenda. The first item I want to mention is
something that was, that came up in, was in the minutes of your meeting of
April 27 [sic], which you'll be adopting today. At that meeting, I came here and asked
you to please delay the vote on that Maui Island Plan because there was going to be
an upcoming hearing. And I stated, I'm reading now, "So, I'm asking that you either
delay the first reading today or that you make a conscience verbal statement to the
public that you will be willing to make amendments if necessary based on the
testimony coming up at the public hearing." which at that point had not yet even been
set the date.
Subsequently, afterward discussion began, Mr. Couch, the Chair of the Planning
Committee stated and to another testifier's point "changes can and will, if necessary,
be made at the second reading if we need to". Thank you. That was Mr. Couch.
He was followed up by Ms. Cochran who stated, and I'm quoting, "So I know the
concerns of, but as Mr. Couch stated, if changes need to be made, it, it can be. And I
definitely will stand by that comment also. And if it needs to be done, you know, I will
be there to support the changes."
And finally, Mr. Guzman also added, "Thank you, Chair. I feel, I feel reassured that
Mr. Couch will keep his word in terms of if changes need to be made during second
reading, they will be. And so, I'll take that for now and move forward. Thank you."
As we all know, at that meeting that took place last time, your last meeting, no
changes were made. Your Corp. Counsel sugge, said that when you want to change
one word in a document that overall is probably, you know, 50 to 100,000 words, you
want to change one word from "may" to "shall", he said that's a substantive change.
And the end result was four people here voted against making any changes at that
time.
You have a Rule 14(B) in your own Rules that says you can waive that requirement
about amendments at final reading. You could've acted as a body and made those
changes at that time. That was not a limitation that Council did correctly say yea, it is
a substantive change; change the word from "may" to "shall". But you have the
authority to make that change. And several of you had said okay we'll go ahead and
make changes.
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From the point of view of the public, and I got many calls after that meeting, said we
all came down at night to testify, we don't usually have an opportunity during the day
to come down here and testify, but we were not allowed to, we're not able to come
down during the day, we came down, the communities came down, they sent you
emails, they all made some changes, certain very fixed ones, and no change was
made. And I think that was a slap at our communities. And, I, and I'm saying this
collectively to the body, although several of the Members did try that day to make
even a small change, and that was limited from even happening.
So going on now to the other four items which you have on your agenda today, and
I'd like to take the time now to, to move on to those four items. You have four
communications today asking you to make changes. It should have all been done a
week ago, two weeks ago at your last meeting, and it's unfortunate. I'm referring now
to the two communications from Mr. Guzman and Ms. Baisa, and the letter from
Mr. Couch that was sent at the last meeting.
Again, that was done unknown to the public that that would even come up. He could
have put that out to the public or put it on the agenda as is required in, in Rule 19
where changes can be made to a thing if they're put on the agenda. He refused to
do that and he quietly slipped that into the meeting after the public had had any
chance to, to, to comment on it at public testimony. And I think that was incorrect by
Mr. Couch to do it that way.
And now it's come before you and I urge you, as Ms. Baisa said in her, in her
Viewpoint this past week, that you work best under deadlines. I'm urging you to put
an October 1 deadline on these communications that you have before you so that the
public will know before the election, well before the election, what stand this Council
has taken on these issues, which the community came out strongly, very strongly.
Many community associations,. many individuals, said we would like to see these
things enacted. And the Council didn't do it at that time. And so, this may sound like
I'm slapping you, I'm not slapping you, I'm urging you to get the job done and give us
a Maui Island Plan which complies with what this community has asked for over, and
over, and over again. And I thank you.
And I urge you to include the, the item, the recommendations of the GPAC with
regard particularly to this Implementation Chapter that were transmitted to the
Council. The Planning Committee did not use those recommendations at all. The
Planning Director deleted all those things and many other things which were not
mentioned by the public, general public. I'm hoping that you will take a look at those
recommendations because I think they're in the best interest of our island. Thank
you very much.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer.
Members, any comments on the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no further individuals signed up to
testify in the Council chamber. If there are any additional individuals in the Council
chamber or at the District Offices who would like to offer testimony, please identify
yourself to the appropriate staff and proceed to the testimony lectern or District Office
phone at this time.
Hana Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. VALDEZ: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, there are no other individuals in the District Offices nor the chamber
who wish to offer testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair will make one last inquiry, is there anyone in the gallery that would
like to testify that hasn't already testified?
Seeing none, Mr. Clerk, have we received any written testimony?
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we have received written testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, without objection I'd like to receive the written testimony into the
record.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING INDIVIDUALS WERE
MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.
9.
10.
11.
12.
13.
14.

Denise Key;
Kelly King, Pacific Biodiesel Technologies;
Susan Douglas;
Carey Lillis Tinsley;
Tracy Mills;
Gylian Solay;
Bill Greenleaf, Greenleaf Farm;
Barbara Barry;
David B. Fisher;
Miles Wolbe;
Shelly Welch;
Representative Cynthia Thielen, State of Hawaii;
Senator Mark Gabbard, State of Hawaii; and
Alice K. Carter.

CHAIR BAISA: And without further objection, being that there is nobody in the gallery or in
the District Offices to testify, I would also like to close public testimony.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with minutes.
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MINUTES
The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meeting of April 22, 2014, was
presented at this time.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING
OF APRIL 22, 2014 BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", and that's
Mr. Couch. And I will not say that again.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with County Communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

14-133

- DONALD G. COUCH, JR., COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated May 30, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING A TIME EXTENSION FOR
THE LANAI PLANNING COMMISSION TO REVIEW THE DRAFT LANAI
COMMUNITY PLAN".
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Members, as a reminder, waiver of committee referral and
report requires the affirmative vote of six Councilmembers.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
ON BEHALF OF THE CHAIR, MR. COUCH, I MOVE TO
WAIVE THE REQUIREMENTS OF COMMITTEE REFERRAL
AND REPORT FOR THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION
ATTACHED TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-133
ENTITLED "APPROVING A TIME EXTENSION FOR THE
LANAI PLANNING COMMISSION TO REVIEW THE DRAFT
LANAI COMMUNITY PLAN" AS PROVIDED IN THE RULE E,
7(E) OF THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
Thank you, Madam Chair.
In pursuant to
Section 2.80B.090(C), Maui County Code, the deadline for the Lanai Planning
Commission to transmit the community plan advisory committee's recommendation
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revisions and the planning commission's findings and recommendation to the Council
is July 7, 2014. The Council may, by resolution, extend the time within which this
transmittal may be made.
Approval of the motion to waive the requirement of committee referral and report by a
two-thirds vote of the entire membership of the Council will enable the Council to
consider a time extension prior to the commission's transmittal deadline early next
month. So, that's it Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Any further discussion of the motion to waive? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION BE ADOPTED
AND THAT COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14., 14-33 [SIC] BE
FILED.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. The proposed resolution will
provide an extension until October 31, 2014, for the Lanai Planning Commission to
complete its review of the draft Lanai Community Plan and transmit its response to
the Council.
The commissions, commission's plan review was on track to meet the current July
deadline. However, in light of the tragic event that happened on Lanai, additional
time is needed to complete the review. I ask my Members to support the extending
of the deadline from July 7, 2014, to October 31, 2014. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Victorino, did we handle the filing?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, I, I did request filing this.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh okay. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION 14-65.
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NO.

14-134

- MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated May 29, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE HAWAII STATE
ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES ("HSAC") OFFICERS, HSAC NOMINEES TO THE
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES BOARD OF DIRECTORS, AND HSAC
NOMINEES TO THE WESTERN INTERSTATE REGION BOARD OF DIRECTORS
FOR FISCAL YEAR 2015".
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENTS OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND REPORT AS PROVIDED FOR IN RULE 7(E)
OF THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. As the Treasurer of the
Hawaii State Association of Counties, I transmitted a proposed resolution entitled
"APPROVING THE HAWAII STATE ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES ("HSAC")
OFFICERS, HSAC NOMINEES TO THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES
BOARD OF DIRECTORS, AND HSAC'S NOMINEES TO THE WESTERN
INTERSTATE REGIONAL BOARD OF DIRECTORS FOR THE FISCAL
YEAR 2015".
Section 5-3 of the HSAC Bylaws requires that each Council take action to approve
the HSAC slate of officers prior to the annual general membership meeting.
Originally this matter would be referred, ordinarily, excuse me, ordinarily this, this
matter would be referred to the Policy Committee for recommendation. However, this
year, the general membership meeting will be held June 13, 2014, in Honolulu at the
HSAC Conference. In the interest of time, I request a waiver waiving committee
referral and seeking an adoption on the floor of the proposed resolution.
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CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further discussion on the motion to waive?
Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION "APPROVING
THE HAWAII STATE ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES ("HSAC")
OFFICERS, HSAC NOMINEES TO THE NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES BOARD OF DIRECTORS, AND
THE HSAC NOMINEES TO THE WESTERN INTERSTATE
REGION BOARD OF DIRECTORS FOR THE FISCAL YEAR
2015" BE ADOPTED, AND THAT COUNTY COMMUNICATION
14-134 BE FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think we've covered it all Madam Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Member, Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Victorino, all done?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think we're done. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION 14-66.
Madam Chair, proceeding with County Communications for referral.

NO.

14-135

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated May 15, 2014)

Transmitting the Finance Director's Quarterly Report for the Fiscal Year July 1, 2013
to June 30, 2014 as of March 31, 2014 and the Capital Improvement Project Report
as of March 31, 2014.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-135 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO.

14-136

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated May 30, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND
CHAPTER 12.24A, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO LANDSCAPE PLANTING
AND BEAUTIFICATION".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-136 be referred to the
Economic Development, Energy, Agriculture, and Recreation Committee.

(Councilmember Cochran was excused from the meeting at 10:20 a.m.)
NO.

14-137

- WILLIAM SPENCE, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated May 21, 2014)

Relating to an application submitted by Louis, Steven, and Laureen Walsh, for
Kihana Nursery, transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
TO CHANGE ZONING FROM R-3 RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT TO B-2 COMMUNITY
BUSINESS DISTRICT FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII FOR
THE PROPOSED KIHANA NURSERY", and related documents.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-137 be referred to the Land
Use Committee.
NO.

14-138

- DON S. GUZMAN, COUNCIL MEMBER ,
(dated May 30, 2014)

Relating to the matter of amending the Maui Island Plan Implementation Program
relating to the establishment of permanent community plan area advisory
committees.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-138 be referred to the
Planning Committee.
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NO.

14-139

-- DON S. GUZMAN, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated May 30, 2014)

Relating to the matter of amending the Maui Island Plan Implementation Program
relating to the County's establishment of an infrastructure funding strategy.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-139 be referred to the
Planning Committee.

NO.

14-140

- GLADYS C. BAISA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated May 30, 2014)

Relating to the matter of amending the Maui Island Plan Implementation Program
relating to time limits on future community plan and zoning entitlements.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-140 be referred to the
Planning Committee.

(Councilmember Cochran returned to the meeting at 10:21 a.m.)
NO.

14-141

- DONALD G. COUCH, JR., COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated May 27, 2014)

Relating to the matter of amending the Maui Island Plan Implementation Program
relating to the following:
1.

Including information on additional potential funding sources for infrastructure
improvements, in the "Capital Improvement Requirements and Financing"
section;

2.

Allowing the Planning Director stronger oversight of the preparation of
Environmental Impact Statement and Environmental Assessment documents,
in the "Other Implementation Mechanisms" section; and

3.

Stating the County's discretion to require updating and resubmission of
outdated documentation in land use applications, in the "Other Implementation
Mechanisms" section.

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-141 be referred to the
Planning Committee.
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NO.

14-142

- DON S. GUZMAN, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated May 29, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO MAYOR'S REPORT OF
GIFTS AND DONATIONS".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-142 be referred to the
Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.

NO.

14-143

- DON S. GUZMAN, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated May 30, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT TO
THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED,
ALLOWING THE COUNCIL TO REMOVE THE CORPORATION COUNSEL".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-143 be referred to the
Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, are there any requests or objections to the referrals as read by
the Clerk? Seeing none, so ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with resolutions, second and final
reading.

RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION NO. 14-62
PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT TO SECTION 9-20 OF
THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
(1983), AS AMENDED, PERTAINING TO THE
AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Madam Chairman.
I MOVE THAT RESOLUTION 14-62 PASS SECOND AND
FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Madam Chairman, this proposal will allow the continuation
of the County to collect real property revenues to be placed in the Affordable Housing
Fund for the purposes that the voters of the County of Maui ratified in our revised
charter. And this will continue to allow us to try and address the continuing shortfall
of affordable housing for our own residents. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Any further discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with ordinances, second and final
reading.
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ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
(2014)
31
BILL NO.
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENTS
FOR LOANS FROM THE STATE OF HAWAII'S WATER POLLUTION
CONTROL REVOLVING FUND FOR VARIOUS WASTEWATER PROJECTS,
FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET ORDINANCE
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Without objection, may I also call
up or request that Bills 31 through 37 (2014) be called up as they all relate to the
Fiscal Year 2015 Budget.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any objection?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, Mr. Clerk, please.
ORDINANCE NO.
32
(2014)
BILL NO.
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENTS
FOR LOANS FROM THE STATE OF HAWAII'S DRINKING WATER TREATMENT
REVOLVING LOAN FUND FOR VARIOUS WATER PROJECTS,
FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET ORDINANCE

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
33
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND CHAPTER 2.68, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO VOTER REGISTRATION DATA
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
34
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF
TWENTY-ONE MILLION EIGHT HUNDRED TWENTY-THREE THOUSAND DOLLARS
($21,823,000) AGGREGATE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL
OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE PURPOSE
OF PROVIDING FUNDS TO PAY ALL OR A PART OF THE COST OF
APPROPRIATIONS FOR PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS OF AND FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI; FIXING THE FORM, DENOMINATIONS AND CERTAIN
OTHER FEATURES OF SUCH BONDS AND PROVIDING FOR THEIR SALE;
AUTHORIZING THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE TO DETERMINE CERTAIN
DETAILS OF THE BONDS; AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE AND
SALE OF A LIKE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BOND
ANTICIPATION NOTES IN ANTICIPATION OF THE ISSUANCE AND
SALE OF SUCH BONDS; AND PROVIDING FOR OTHER ACTIONS RELATED
TO THE ISSUANCE, SALE AND DELIVERY OF SAID BONDS
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
35
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE DETERMINING THAT PART OF
THE PROCEEDS OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI HERETOFORE ISSUED IS IN EXCESS
OF THE AMOUNTS REQUIRED FOR THE PURPOSES FOR WHICH
SUCH BONDS WERE INITIALLY ISSUED, OR MAY OR SHOULD
NOT BE APPLIED TO THOSE PURPOSES, AND DIRECTING
SUCH PROCEEDS TO OTHER PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS
OR AUTHORIZED PURPOSES OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
36
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE
CAPITAL PROGRAM FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 2015
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
37
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE
OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
FOR THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2014 TO JUNE 30, 2015
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILLS NO. 31, 32, 33, 34, 35, AND 36 (2014)
ON SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Did I say, did I say 37?
CHAIR BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You didn't. You left it-CHAIR BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm sorry.
AND 37.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White and seconded by Mr. Hokama.
That's a lot of bills. Go ahead, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I truly appreciate the work of the
Committee and especially the hard work of the staff as we worked long hours to craft
the Fiscal Year 2015 Budget which amounts to $603.6 million.
I know we had moments where we didn't always agree, but we worked through it in
the, in the best interest of our County. This year for the first time, we initiated a
budget survey in addition to public testimony. I was extremely happy with the
number of those who decided to provide feedback to the Committee. The results
were also very useful to our decision-making and indicated that 88 percent of
respondents did not want higher taxes. We listened to their sentiments, and working
together, achieved a 3.1 percent decrease from Fiscal Year 2014 tax rates and a
9 percent decrease from the proposed rates; saving taxpayers nearly $23.4 million.
This step was important since valuations are up and many residents and businesses
are still recovering from the economic downturn. Many cannot sustain additional tax
increases at this time. Together we were able to trim the proposed budget by
approximately $19 million while also moving important projects and initiatives
forward.
A few highlights that I feel were particularly important that we were able to
incorporate in the budget include: first, declining the proposed increases in residential
refuse collection and landfill tipping fees. Next is ensuring the continuation of the
County's recycling programs, reducing the five-eighths inch water system
development fees for residential development, supporting long-term economic
initiatives like the expansion of the Kula Agricultural Park and Lahaina Boat Harbor
upgrades, funding for the design and construction of a South Maui Community Park
Multipurpose Center to support community recreation and future economic
development, supporting new business and job creation initiatives, and expanding
the capacity in the highly popular Play and Learn Sessions or PALS for our keikis at
our various school locations.
And, again, I'd just like to thank the Committee for their patience with us and thank
them for all their support and hard work during this process. And, thank you as well
Chair, and hope that everyone will support the, the measures as, as read off. Thank
you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. White.
Members, any further comments?
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Madam Chairman. I am speaking in support of
the motion this morning. And, first I'll, I'll share my, also, gratitude and thanks to the
Committee staff. I was fortunate to spend too many hours with them over the
process. And I can tell you they are a very dedicated bunch of Committee
employees who double-checked, triple-checked figures to ensure that the documents
before the Committee was accurate and timely. And so to them I say a great mahalo.
Without their help we might have had difficulties meeting some of the Chairman's
deadlines.
But I also like to, at this time, speak about the motion and I would say it is intriguing
to me that in my review of the document, the Chairman himself if you look
proportionately at what the districts receive, the Chairman himself had the last, least
amount of funding per capita to his district which is not normally the case in most
governmental bodies where the Chair gets the lion's share. But that to me showed
one thing about our Chairman. He showed great dedication, he showed great
patience and understanding of our concerns and our differences. He showed an
understanding that, you know, while we're all trying to do what was best for the
County of Maui and our districts, he was very steadfast in keeping our concentration
focused on what was best for the whole County. And so I thank him for that.
I would also say, Madam Chairman, that I think a lot of the credit, you know,
deserves not only the Members, but the leadership of Chairman White. I think this is
a tremendous budget in this difficult times. One of the things that I think I take pride
in being a part of the Committee's action was our dedication to reduce the term that
I'm getting not to like too much is called ARC, the annual required contributions to our
obligations.
And I think our dedicated efforts to deal with this issue, to ensure that our employees
and retirees can get confidence upon when they choose to leave employment with
the County, that their benefits are secured, that the County is able to pay its
obligations to our employees and retirees. And I take great pride that that is
something that our County has moved forward ahead of the State and our sistercounties.
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I would also like to mention that I take great appreciation in the Committee and this
body for its support of the Lanai concerns, especially our, our last minute project
called the Lanai Community Health Center. I want to thank all of you for your support
for a critical governmental health infrastructure that our island is in great need of to
have constructed and to provide the services for the uninsured which we all know we
have throughout our County.
You know, it's been interesting as a national officer, Madam Chairman, to see how
the other counties have addressed it. And, and I brought up the point about the
obligations in particular since I had the chance to speak to the California association.
And then when I saw their numbers of their obligations, you know, we take, we got
concern about our numbers right, people? But when I, we kind of added up totally
the California's obligation of the, of our 50, 58 counties, I add up everything, they, I
believe the number was $357 billion dollars, billion dollars that they need to come up.
And that is part of the issue with their propositions where they can only grow
revenues one percent a year of the cost, greater. We all know about the cost factor.
And so now they're in the hole $357 billion. So that shows you that's, at times when
you put forward issues before the public, unless it is totally vetted and financially
analyzed well, certain things may come back to bite the governance of our localities.
And so I take great pride that this Council has taken great movements in trying to
reduce that to avoid the ability to get into that kind of situations, Madam Chairman.
And I take great pride again. I am happy to be in support of this motion and I will be
voting in favor for final reading. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
And I suspect that most of the Members will have something they want to say. So,
why don't we start over here with you, Mr. Victorino. Anything to contribute?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, it's unusual I go first.
CHAIR BAISA: You know this is the "Swan Song" right?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yea, yea I know. I, I, I've, I'm, I'm, I thought you start
down on the other end of the table.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, we'll give you first this time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Cause you always say nobody notices you down there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much. Today I'm being noticed. Okay,
alright, I got it. Well, first of all, you know, I echo the same sentiments of my
colleagues Mr. Hokama and Mr. White, you know. We've worked very diligently, the
staff was outstanding. Whenever we had a question, a challenge, they were right
there with an answer. And I think that speaks volumes of what we do.
Secondly, our communities were right there, not only with your survey but at our
public hearings. Again, there was not a public hearing on the budget that we didn't
have what I call jam pack. I mean, 50, 60 testifiers was one of the smaller ones and I
think you got to go out to Hana and some of the other areas where you . . . saw
smaller numbers. So, I think that was, that's . . . the engagement by the community
and, and by, by ourselves as, is a real testament to what we're here for; them, the
people of Maui County. It doesn't make a difference where you come from.
We may all have districts that we represent, but we also represent the entire County
because the whole County votes for us. So, I think that's something I, I really enjoy
because, you know, I don't have to say oh I'm not interested in what Hana has, or
Molokai, or Wailuku, or wherever; the whole County is part of my constituency. And I
think that's important.
I want to also say that I don't mind being called Mr., what do you call, Mr. Second and
also the guy who was willing to compromise. And in the spirit of compromising we
were able to get things done. Remember now, if you stand fast, my way or the
highway, it's generally the highway that comes. And, that's one thing I was very, very
happy to, to not only encour, you know do it myself, but encourage my fellow
colleagues to compromise like Mr. Guzman. You can't get two prosecuting
attorney's, get one; start there. Maybe next year we get the next one.
And I think these are the lessons that I want the community to see that we're here to
work together. It's not for me, it's not for you, it's for us, it's for we, and I'm very proud
that we have come up with a great budget so which I believe the business and the
residential community, along with our visitor industry, will be able to benefit. We all
believe no increase in taxes. I think if you read our forms that went in, all, many of us
all wanted no increase and some decreases. And I think we work to the point where
now we can show it could be done.
So, thank you Mr. White for your leadership. Thank you, staff. Thank you, Madam
Chair for allowing us and myself to be a part of this. Also, the TAT running back and
forth to Honolulu and other issues. We made some inroads. Again, the word is we
made some inroads. They were, the Legislature was like really impressed that we
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came as a single vote whether it was HSAC, HCOM, or as individual counties. We
came in really with the resolve to get things done. And I think this sets the path for
the future; something we can just continue to follow and improve on. So, thank you,
Madam Chair. Thank you, colleagues, and thank you, staff for a great budget
session. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I would like to also echo my, my
colleagues in terms of thanking everyone on the, on the Council for working so
diligently on the budget. Hats off to our Budget Chair, showed great leadership and
basically provided a roadmap from the very beginning which was essential. Me
being, having gone through the budget only two times, I only have one other
reference was the first one last year. So, in terms of the comparison of the
procedures and the methodology; outstanding. I could follow where he was going
and what our objectives and goals were. He had, he held steadfast to what his goals
were and he also compromised. And so, in terms of our Budget Chair, I believe that
he served more fair, fairly and listened to the constituents as well as our Members.
And so as Mr. Victorino said, there was compromise.
The prevailing question that Mr. Victorino asked each department was what can you
live with and what can you live without. And that showed great cooperation with the
Administration as well as each individual department to come forth and say, look, we
can do without certain items. We can, we can tighten our belts and we can work
together. And so this budget session, I believe, was something that we can all be
proud of in terms of looking at how we can cooperate and work together, both the
legislative and executive branches. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you Mr. Guzman.
And Mr. White already had his say; Mr. Hokama. So Ms., Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And yea, thank you for this opportunity
but-CHAIR BAISA: We'll give you a second chance if you have a burning remark.
Go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I want to, yes, echo also the sentiments of my
colleagues who have spoken before me this morning. And having been through
several budget sessions, I, I have to admit that this was the, one of the more, most
pleasant one. And, I don't think that's definitely a rare statement after coming out of
budget session. But, I have to, you know, hats off to Budget Chair, to this Budget
Chair for having the, you know, foresight and doing the process in a very methodical,
I think, calculated fair manner.
(Councilmember Victorino was excused from the meeting at 10:40 a.m.)
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: At first I thought what is going on? You know, I, I couldn't
understand the, the method to, I thought, his madness at the time. But, you know,
what I found in the end was that we were able to really, really thoroughly vet out in a
extremely detailed manner all the departments. And thereby in the end it was a very
easy conclusion to make and decision to make in a, like I said, in a fair manner. And
so with the slow process in the beginning, I think in the end it was quite satisfactory,
you know, it was, it was, gave great satisfaction to know deep down that the
decisions I was making anyways felt right, felt good, and felt extremely fair and
beneficial to the greater community.
So, I want to thank Budget Chair for his, you know, showing the method to his
madness at the time. And also the staff, I know, puts in so much time, energy, and
effort, and they were very, very accurate in what they did and quite efficient and
prompt. I was amazed. So, hats off to them. But, especially to everyone here at this
body, on this floor, my fellow colleagues, help support the, the small things that I put
forward through this budget. I have to thank Administration for looking after West
Maui's capital improvement projects and moving those forward. So, definitely
appreciative to the Administration for that aspect.
But overall, thank you Chair and Budget Chair for the guidance and, you know, the
education in, in, and bonding that we all gather with going through budget session.
So, it feels like graduation or something. But, it's again, like I said, it was a pleasant
experience this time around and I appreciate everyone's efforts. So, mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you Chair. I guess I'm just coming with the deedo,
ditto to say mahalo. I'd like to thank my colleagues first of all for going through this
process with the patience that we, we needed, and with all my sneezing and
coughing throughout the budget session.
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CHAIR BAISA: You were pretty sick.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yea. But, I too, when our Chair White first started to offer
us the idea, the process, I thought oh gosh, what this guy doing?
(Councilmember Victorino returned to the meeting at 10:43 a.m.)
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And, but throughout it all we were able to make informed
choices with the provisions that we're responsible to in the services, and as well for
our Capital Improvement Programs. But, more important, we were able to involve
and promote stake, stakeholders, our community people, participation through the
process; and they were listened to and allowed us to make decision based on
everyone's concern.
I know I had my, my pet concerns that I've wanted to push through that myself and
maybe another colleague and I were going back and forth and, and the Chair came
in with a proposal that sort of calm the waters a bit and it had to do with our water
meters too. So, that kind of leadership is, to me, very rare and how the word
compromise comes true but it's more collaboration on our part among the colleagues.
So, I can appreciate that.
And then understanding what these salaries and collective bargaining cost items, the
kuleana we have to be assured that we will be able to provide for our existing
government employees and, and that's important.
But more impressive to me, more impressive, is how we were able to do all this and,
you know, the graph would normally show how tax rates go up. But, this in particular
showed the arrow tax rates going down. And I, I will be very, very confused if the
public cannot understand that. That with all the, meeting all the needs of our core
services and, and the collective bargaining cost items, we were still able, from the
recommendation of our Chair, to bring the tax rates down. So, I applaud and pat our
backs. And most of all, I give you a big shake from the hands of my heart to say
mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. And first I'd like to say I am very happy to be
back again even if it's for only for second reading. And to those Members that might
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not know, or the public, that I am very thankful for their patience. I had an operation,
it didn't affect my mind, and I was immobilized.
However, I did follow. I found it very interesting following the budget. And especially
interesting because I had to be innovative. I could not talk to my fellow
Councilmembers. I was not, because of Sunshine Law requirements. And I didn't
feel good talking to their staff because it seemed like I was trying to do a backdoor
thing and, you know, subvert the intent of the Sunshine Law.
So what I did is I worked with the Administration. The things that they brought down
in the budget with individuals that called me up that had concerns with the budget
and had them come before this Council to give testimony with the advice that I would
give, and that was, and with the seventh floor staff. And so I was able to follow and I
am very happy to say that I observed every meeting. I did not miss one meeting
because of Akaku, even when I was Honolulu. I picked it up on my iPhone and over
here on the internet.
I am very pleased how the budget came out. I thought the discussions were very,
very enlightening. I thought it was well done. I can complement Mr. White and the
Committee on the work that they did, and I am very pleased. There was nothing that
I can say that I would right now go, wow I wish something was different. I think that
this Committee, the Budget Committee did the best they could with the information
they had, and the time constraints that we have of course. Sometimes we wish we
had more time to work on the budget but I think this Committee did, the Budget
Committee did an excellent job. And thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Carroll. And it's a pleasure to have you back; we
missed you on those four-four votes. And we had quite a few of them.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I'll try never to do that again. And I would note, if anybody is
concerned about my long absence, that I only had one appendix. So, we do not
have to worry about that happening again. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: That's wonderful. Chair would just like to briefly add my remarks now that
we've heard my, from all of the Members. I want to thank my team. I feel like a
proud mama. You know, I'm really, I feel good about being the Chair of this group.
We have our differences and we're all different; every single one of us has our own
prejudices, our own ideas, our own values, and you know, our own way of looking at
things. But I will say this, when we sit in this chamber, we have learned the art of
compromise. And to me that is so important.
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You know, we have some models that we can look at that we're not very proud of
where they bicker, and bicker, and bicker, and never make up their mind. And who
suffers is the people that we vowed to serve.
And so I want to tell you that I'm really, really proud of us. And I'm proud of each one
of you and how you sit down, search your hearts and vote. And at least we make
decisions. And we, when we make them, we have the best of intent. And yes,
people can second guess and say, shouldn't have done that, should've waited,
should've done this, should've done that. But, let me tell you, until you sit in these
chairs, you have no idea what an effort it takes.
The budget process was long; it was long and arduous. And, I was also recovering
from my fall and had to sit through many meetings in a wheelchair. Thank God I got
rid of that. But it was very, very difficult to sit here from early in the morning until late
at night. But, it was certainly worthwhile.
And I want to thank our staff. I think we have a staff that is just a cut above. The
Mayor likes to use this and I'm going to borrow it; he says we're a "Five Star County".
I think we're a, maybe an even more "Star Council". And we had the best staff in
Council Services. I am so proud of them. Some of the Members on this Committee
this year were new and they stepped right up and fit right in and worked whatever
they had to do and just produced miracles all the way. We'd ask them for something
at midnight and the next morning we'd come in and it was on our desk. And that's
not easy to do; and they did it night after night and day after day. So, I want to thank
the staff.
I want to thank the public; public's been very good about participating, showing up,
sending in lots and lots of testimony. And some folks pretty much sat through the
whole thing with us. It's amazing how folks will take that much dedication and sit
here with us. So, I want to thank them for their patience with us while we sit here
agonizing over these decisions.
I definitely want to thank our Chair. You know, being the Budget Chair is a tough,
tough job. And if anybody doesn't know that, well good luck, try it; it's tough.
Because no matter what you do, starting from the beginning, everyone is thinking like
several Members mentioned, what is he doing and where is he trying to go? But I got
to tell you, on Saturday night, when we finally said we're done, it was amazing how it
all came together in a matter of minutes.
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And our Chair, I suspect, had figured this out long before we sat in these seats
because he's a strategist and he knows the money of Maui County backwards, and
forwards, and inside out. And he can spot it out like religion, I mean, he doesn't miss
it. He knows, he knows where the money's spent, he knows how it's spent, and he
has a very strong . . . I'm sure he has Portuguese somewhere because he knows
how to stretch a nickel until the buffalo dies. He's just amazing. So, I want to thank
you, Chair.
And I want to thank Vice-Chair also. He had to pitch in and help a couple of times so
that our Chair could be off trying to figure out what he was going to do next. I want to
thank very, very much Member White, Member Victorino, and Member Hokama, for
picking up the ball at the Legislature when I fell and I couldn't move around very
easily. They picked up the ball; especially Mr. Victorino and Mr. White went to many,
many meetings in Honolulu on last notice trying to save our TAT.
And of course, I'm disappointed; I hope we would get more but we didn't get it. But
as Mr. Victorino said, we did make history; for the first time we had four Council
Chairs and four Mayors at the Legislature often. And we sent a very, very strong
message that the counties are watching. And I think without it, we probably would
have gotten nothing; at least we got something. And now we're going to have to
build on that. And we're ready to start. I'll be meeting with the Chairs at the HSAC
Conference so that we can start planning for next year. It's not too early. It happens
really, really quick. Before you know it, we'll be there in January. So, again, my
thanks to all of you.
The best part of budget that I like the most is the camaraderie. You know, we sit
here for most of our days and we spend a lot of time with each other and we argue
and we fight, but we also share breaking bread sometimes when we can and it
means a lot. So, again, my love to all of you. Thank you very, very much for all the
hard work. And I think Maui County can rest assured that we're in good hands.
Is there any further comments? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I, I really appreciate all the
wonderful comments, but I think it comes from us having a very, very good Council.
And everyone is working together, as you said, for the good of the County. And,
what was really exciting to me was not only did we have new Members on the staff
that stepped up to the plate and did really exciting work. I'd, I'd just like to name
those who were here for long hours after everyone else went home, but Michele
Yoshimura is the, the mother hen of our Committee staff and, and everyone knows
how, how strong and committed she is to making the budget process flow smoothly.
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We had two new members this year: Chancy Hopper and Jordan Molina, both of
whom stepped into their new responsibilities in ways that I could only have hoped for.
And they both showed their own strengths and their own sense of leadership, and I
really appreciate that. And, and lastly from a staff standpoint, I'd like to give great
thanks to Troy Hashimoto who is on my staff and was here all the same hours as the
other staff, making sure he was there to help with whatever he could. And so, to him
I, I take off my hat and give him a great deal of thanks.
And, you know, the, Madam Chair the, I think the most, most wonderful part of the
budget came from the fact that the subject matter Chairs in the various Committees
that oversee departments and, and responsibilities in the County, took it upon
themselves.to bring up issues in the Committees. And so we were able to get a lot of
the, the information that generally comes out during the budget process vetted during
the entire year. And I just, I want to say that I really appreciate all the ground work
that the subject matter committees put into the budget process long before the
budget started, and it made it much easier.
And, lastly, Chair, I'd like to, you know, while I appreciate the, the comments about
the leadership I provided, I think it's really important to recognize that every Member
of this Committee at one point or another provided their own sense of leadership,
their own sense of commitment, their own solid wrangle, not wrangling because I
don't think we really wrangled all that much. But, every Member of this Committee
stepped up at one point or another and provided leadership on a topic that they're
most familiar with. And I really appreciate the, the camaraderie that you mentioned.
I appreciate the, the sense of togetherness that we have established, and that
makes, makes being Chair a whole lot easier.
So, I just want to thank all the Members for their, their hard work and showing up and
providing comments and leadership because I feel comfortable saying there's no
horse trading going on in our budget process. If it makes sense, the Members
support it. If it doesn't make sense, it doesn't get the support. And I think we saw
that happen time and time again.
And I really appreciate the focus on taking these responsibilities very solidly and
voting in favor of things that are justified and make sense, and voting down things
that maybe weren't quite right, and we might need to wait until next year. So, for that
I, I really appreciate your leadership, Chair. And I appreciate the support and
leadership of every Member as, as they've participated through this whole process.
Mahelo.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. White. And I would be remiss if I didn't thank the
folks from Administration, the department directors, the Budget Office, and the legal
people that were here with us during the whole mess so that we had the resources
that we needed.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Ditto on that; especially Mr. Baz and Mr. Ueoka.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. I was just going to bring that up, yea, thank
you
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, you know, we're, we're a team, we work together. And everybody
working for the good of Maui County; I think that's important.
Is there anything else that anyone wants to say. You know, this is a work of, a labor
of love, and it goes on for a very long time. So, when we finally do second reading, it
is a moment. And I'm thinking of Mr. Couch, and I'm kind of glad he's not here cause
he probably would have an hour of remarks. But, he worked very, very hard and I
know he's very sorry that he can't be with us today because this is a moment. But it
was important that he do whatever he's doing.
All those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
(2014)
BILL NO.
38
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE KIHEI-MAKENA
COMMUNITY PLAN AND LAND USE MAP FROM AGRICULTURE TO
PUBLIC/QUASI-PUBLIC FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII,
TAX MAP KEY NUMBER (2) 2-2-002:081 (POR.),
FOR THE PROPOSED KIHEI HIGH SCHOOL
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Madam Chair. Because Bills 38 and 39 (2014) relate
to the same matter, may I request that the, that the Chair direct the Clerk to call up
Bill 39 at this time.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, no objection?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, please.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
39
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE ZONING FROM
AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO P-1 PUBLIC/QUASI-PUBLIC DISTRICT
(CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT KIHEI, MAUI,
HAWAII, TAX MAP KEY NUMBER (2) 2-2-002:081,
FOR THE PROPOSED KIHEI HIGH SCHOOL
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Relative to Bill No. 39 (2014), the Office of the County Clerk
has not received the recorded unilateral agreement from the Bureau of Conveyances.
Shall we postpone consideration of Bill 38 (2014) and Bill No. 39 (2014) until the
Council meeting of June 20, 2014?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. To the Members of the public, this delay is
caused, we have to send back this unilateral agreement. This is something that we
receive from the State. And it's unfortunate but it came through where we cannot use
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it and it has to be returned. And I would ask that we delay it and hear it at the first
possible time that we receive a good unilateral agreement.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Vice-Chair Carroll.
Members, any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: So ordered. Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair there's no further business before the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Chair would like to thank everybody; thank my Members, thank the folks that come
and help us from Administration, and the staff, and the Clerk for the great job. And
I'd like to thank the public also for being here and participating with us. We know our
job; our job is to serve you. And without that, have a wonderful weekend. The
meeting is adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of June 6, 2014 was adjourned by the Chair at 11:01 a.m.

D NNIS A. MATEO, COUNTY CLERK
C•. Y OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII
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